
AGENDA AND MATERIAL

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 11, 2008
7:00 P.M.

CATHOLIC EDUCATION CENTRE, WELLAND, ONTARIO

A. ROUTINE MATTERS Reference

1. Opening Prayers - Trustee Crole - 

2. Roll Call -

3. Approval of the Agenda -

4. Declaration of Conflict of Interest -

5. Approval of Minutes of the Committee of the Whole Meeting of October 14, 2008 A5

B. PRESENTATIONS

C. COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS

1. Aboriginal Education 2008-2009 C1

2. Catholic School Councils Annual Report 2007-2008 C2

3. Father Patrick Fogarty Awards Dinner C3

4. Extended Overnight Field Trip, Excursion and Exchange Approval Committee – 2008-2009 C4

5. Niagara Catholic Mentor Connector C5

6. Pilgrimage Sunday - October 28, 2008 C6

7. Financial Reports
7.1 Monthly Banking Transactions for the Month of October 2008 C7.1
7.2 Statement of Revenue and Expenditures as at October 31, 2008 C7.2

8. Monthly Updates
8.1 Policy Development Update C8.1
8.2 Student Trustees’ Update -
8.3 Family of Schools Superintendents’ Monthly Update -

D. INFORMATION

1. Trustee Information
1.1 Spotlight on Niagara Catholic - October 28, 2008 D1.1



2

E. OTHER BUSINESS

1. General Discussion to Plan for Future Action -

F. BUSINESS IN CAMERA

G. REPORT ON THE IN CAMERA SESSION 

H. ADJOURNMENT



A5

TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING OF
OCTOBER 14, 2008

RECOMMENDATION

THAT the Committee of the Whole approve the Minutes of the Committee of the
Whole Meeting of October 14, 2008, as presented.



MINUTES OF THE
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 14, 2008
                                           

Minutes of the Meeting of the Committee of the Whole of the Niagara Catholic District School Board, held
on Tuesday, October 14, 2008, at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room, at the Catholic Education Centre, 427 Rice
Road, Welland.  

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Vice-Chairperson Dekker.

A. ROUTINE MATTERS

1. Opening Prayer

Opening Prayers were led by Trustee Belcastro.

2. Roll Call

Trustee

Pr
es

en
t

Ex
cu

se
d

John Belcastro

Kathy Burtnik

Maurice Charbonneau

Gary Crole

John Dekker

Frank Fera

Ed Nieuwesteeg

Tony Scalzi

Student Trustees

Ashley McGuire

Christina Volpini

The following staff were in attendance:
John Crocco, Director of Education; Rob Ciarlo, Yolanda Baldasaro, Frank Iannantuono, Lee
Ann Forsyth-Sells, Superintendents of Education; Larry Reich, Superintendent of Business &
Financial Services; Khayyam Syne, Administrator of Staff Development; Christine Graham,
Program Officer - Curriculum; James Woods, Controller of Plant; Jennifer Brailey, Manager
of Board Services and Communications; Sherry Morena, Recording Secretary
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Director of Education John Crocco welcomed Student Trustee Ashley McGuire, and announced that
Ashley is also the Vice-President of the Lakeshore Catholic High School Student Council and the Co-
Chairperson of the Niagara Catholic District School Board Student Senate.

3. Approval of the Agenda

Moved by Trustee Burtnik
THAT the Committee of the Whole approve the Agenda of the Committee of the Whole Meeting
of October 14, 2008, as presented.

CARRIED

4. Disclosure of Interest

A Disclosure of Interest was declared by Trustee Belcastro with Item F4 of the In Camera Agenda.
This Trustee has family members who are teachers, or employees of the Board.  He left the
meeting during discussion of this item.

A Disclosure of Interest was declared by Trustee Fera with Items F4 and F5 of the In Camera
Agenda.  This Trustee has family members who are employees of the Board.  He left the meeting
during discussion of this item.

5. Minutes of the Committee of the Whole Meeting of September 9, 2008

Moved by Trustee Charbonneau
THAT the Committee of the Whole approve the Minutes of the Committee of the Whole
Meeting of September 9, 2008, as presented.

CARRIED

B. PRESENTATIONS

C. COMMITTEE AND STAFF REPORTS

1. International Student Exchange

Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education, introduced the International Student Exchange
2008-2009 report, and asked Jayne Evans, FSL/ESL/Music Consultant to present this year’s
students from Switzerland, Spain and France, as well as their Niagara Catholic hosts.  The
exchange students are attending Blessed Trinity Catholic Secondary School, Lakeshore Catholic
High School and Saint Michael Catholic High School.

2. Specialty High Skills Major Programs

Superintendent Iannantuono presented the report on the Speciality High Skills Major Programs,
(SHSM), and introduced Christopher Bemke, a June 2008 graduate of Denis Morris Catholic High
School.  Christopher is the first student in Ontario to complete the five components of the SHSM -
Horticulture and Landscaping.  

Mr. Iannantuono also presented a letter addressed to Director of Education John Crocco from
Nancy Leman, Education Officer, Student Success/Learning to 18 Strategic Policy Branch of the
with the Ministry of Education commending the Niagara Catholic District School Board.  Ms. Leman
praised Niagara Catholic for providing its students with “innovative, engaging and relevant
opportunities that the Ministry is encouraging through the Student Success strategy broadly and
via the SHSM program more specifically”.
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Pat Mete, Secondary Program Consultant, elaborated on the programs in the fields of
Construction, Transportation Technology, Hospitably and Tourism and Landscape and Horticulture.
Niagara Catholic has partnered with local businesses and agencies that in turn offer students the
opportunity to gain practical experience in various career fields.

Trustees asked questions of staff and complimented them on the SHSM program and for being
educational leaders in the province. 

3. Celebrating Niagara Catholic ECOSchools

James Woods, Controller of Plant, and Mr. Iannantuono introduced the report on Celebrating
Niagara Catholic ECOschools.  Mike Sheahan, Physical and Health Education Consultant, expanded
on the program and stated that Niagara Catholic is the first Board in Ontario to implement the
EcoSchools program system-wide and has achieved the highest percentage of certified schools of
any school board in Ontario.

On Friday September 26, 2008 five students accompanied by a staff member from every Niagara
Catholic elementary and secondary school along with Trustees and Senior Staff attended a day of
celebration, awards, and sharing of eco-practices hosted by Lakeshore Catholic High School. 

4. Managing Information for Student Achievement (MISA) 
Ontario School Information System (OnSIS): Status Report

Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education, introduced Robert DiPersio, Administrator of
Special Projects, who presented the Managing Information for Student Achievement (MISA) Ontario
School Information System (OnSIS): Status Report.  Mr. Di Persio stated that MISA seeks to build
capacity at both the Provincial and School Board levels through data management.  He provided
an overview of the OnSIS expectations and the compliance of the Board within the process.

Trustees asked questions for clarification.

5. Parent Involvement and Engagement: 2008-2009

Superintendent Baldasaro presented the report on Parent Involvement and Engagement: 2008-
2009.  She summarized the initiatives for the current school year and presented information on
the government grants available. She stressed that the Ministry of Education continues to support
a Provincial Parent Board, the Parent Involvement Committee at the Board level and a Parent
Engagement Office as critical vehicles to implement Ontario’s Parent Involvement Policy.

6. Compassionate Care Resource and Response Guide

Lee Ann Forsyth-Sells, Superintendent of Education, introduced the updated Compassionate Care
Resource and Response Guide for use in the elementary and secondary schools of the Niagara
Catholic District School Board, as a resource for Principals and their staffs, in the event
bereavement occurs in their school community.

Clare Ventresca, Principal of Assumption Catholic Elementary School, elaborated on the Guide and
presented a sample of particular sections of the revised document such as the actions to be taken
at the school level when a tragic event occurs, the most compassionate and efficient way to help
the students and the community, as well as a list of resources.

7. Pupil Accommodation Review Update

John Crocco, Director of Education, introduced the Pupil Accommodation Review Update Report
and presented background information.  He  informed Trustees that the Board is now entering the
second phase of the review process and that staff is presenting three recommendations for the
consideration of the Committee of the Whole Meeting at this meeting.
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Mr. Iannantuono and Mr. Woods presented further information on the update which included the
Board motions regarding the development of Accommodation Review Committees (ARC) for
Niagara Falls Elementary Schools, St. Catharines Elementary Schools and St. Catharines Secondary
Schools.  These Committees and the process being followed are in compliance with the Ministry
of Education Pupil Accommodation Review Guidelines and the Niagara Catholic District School
Board Guidelines.

The Director presented a draft schedule of dates for the Pupil Accommodation Review Process,
including Special Board Meetings, and the submission of reports to the Board.  He also presented
a draft Pupil Accommodation Review Guidelines for Public Input as it relates to the Board By-
Laws.

Moved by Trustee Burtnik
THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend to the Niagara Catholic District School Board
that the Niagara Catholic Pupil Accommodation Review Schedule for 2008-2009 be approved.

THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend to the Niagara Catholic District School Board
that the Niagara Catholic Pupil Accommodation Review Guidelines for Public Input be
approved.

THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend to the Niagara Catholic District School Board
that for the Pupil Accommodation Review Process for the 2008-2009 school year, in
accordance with Board By-Law Section 17 – Rules of Order – Subsections 1 and 2; Board By-Law
Section 13 – Delegations, be modified as outlined in the Niagara Catholic Pupil
Accommodation Review Guidelines for Public Input. 

CARRIED 

8. Monthly Updates

8.1 Capital Projects Update

The Capital Projects Update will be presented at the October 28, 2008 Board Meeting.

8.2 Policy Development Update

The Policy Development Update was presented for information.

8.3 Student Trustees’ Update

Christina Volpini, Student Trustee, gave a brief verbal update on the activities of the
Student Senate.

8.4 Family of Schools Superintendents’ Monthly Update

The Family of Schools Superintendents gave verbal reports highlighting the activities in
their schools.

D. INFORMATION

1. Trustee Information

E. OTHER BUSINESS

1. General Discussion to Plan for Future Action
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F. BUSINESS IN CAMERA

Moved by Trustee Fera
THAT the Committee of the Whole move into the In Camera Session.

CARRIED

The Committee of the Whole moved into the In Camera Session of the Meeting at 9:05 p.m. and
reconvened at 11:15 p.m. 

G. REPORT ON THE IN-CAMERA SESSION

Moved by Trustee Nieuwesteeg
THAT the Committee of the Whole report the motions from the In Camera Session of the
Committee of the Whole Meeting  of October 14, 2008.

CARRIED

SECTION A: STUDENT TRUSTEES PRESENT

Moved by Trustee Nieuwesteeg
THAT the Committee of the Whole approve the Minutes of the In Camera Session of the
Committee of the Whole Meeting - Section A: Student Trustees Present held on September 9,
2008, as presented.

CARRIED (Item F1)

SECTION B:  STUDENT TRUSTEES EXCLUDED

Moved by Trustee Scalzi
THAT the Committee of the Whole approve the Minutes of the In Camera Session of the
Committee of the Whole Meeting - Section B: Student Trustees Excluded held on September 9,
2008, as presented.

CARRIED (Item F3)

Moved by Trustee Nieuwesteeg
THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Niagara Catholic District School Board
approve the recommendations as outlined in Item F4 of the In Camera Session of the Committee
of the Whole Meeting - Section B: Student Trustees Excluded, as presented.

CARRIED (Item F4)

Moved by Trustee Belcastro
THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Niagara Catholic District School Board
approve the amendments to the Terms and Conditions of Employment for Non-Unionized
Administrative Support Staff, as presented.

CARRIED (Item F5.1)

Moved by Trustee Nieuwesteeg
THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend that the Niagara Catholic District School Board
approve the amendments to the Terms and Conditions of Employment for Supervisory Positions,
as presented.

CARRIED (Item F5.2)

Moved by Trustee Nieuwesteeg
THAT the Committee of the Whole approve that the Committee of the Whole Meeting be
extended past 11:00 p.m.

CARRIED
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H. ADJOURNMENT

The Director of Education reminded Trustees to contact Sherry Morena for tickets to attend the
following events:
• 50th Anniversary of the Diocese of St. Catharines - Sunday, November 9, 2008
• Jericho House Dinner - Saturday, November 15, 2008

Moved by Trustee Burtnik
THAT the October 14, 2008, Committee of the Whole Meeting be adjourned.

CARRIED

This meeting was adjourned at 11:15 p.m.
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Minutes of the Committee of the Whole Meeting of the Niagara Catholic District School Board held on
October 14, 2008.

Approved on the 11th day of November 2008.

_________________________________
John Dekker
Vice-Chairperson of the Board

__________________________________
John Crocco
Director of Education/Secretary -Treasurer
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: ABORIGINAL EDUCATION 2008-2009

The report on Aboriginal Education 
for the 2008-2009 School Year
is presented for information.

Prepared by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education
Robert DiPersio, Administrator of Special Projects
Yolanda Fera, Aboriginal Lead

Presented by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education
Robert DiPersio, Administrator of Special Projects
Yolanda Fera, Aboriginal Lead

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



 
 
 
 

REPORT TO THE 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11TH, 2008 
 

ABORIGINAL EDUCATION 2008-2009 
 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION 
 
The Ministry of Education has identified Aboriginal education as one of its key priorities, with a focus 
on meeting two primary challenges by the year 2016 – (1) to improve achievement among First 
Nation, Métis, and Inuit students, and (2) to close the gap between Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal 
students in the areas of:  
 

• Literacy and numeracy 
• Retention of students in school 
• Graduation rates 
• Advancement to postsecondary studies. 

 
The Ministry of Education has released two documents:   
 

 Ontario First Nation, Métis, and Intuit Education Policy Framework 
 Building Bridges to Success for First Nation, Métis, and Inuit Students  

 
These documents ask district school boards to develop policies on Voluntary and Confidential 
Aboriginal Student Self-Identification so as to direct resources to facilitate Aboriginal Student Success 
in the areas mentioned above.  In addition, the documents recommend that school boards create 
Aboriginal Education Advisory Committees that include partnerships with our local Aboriginal 
Community organizations. The Aboriginal Education Advisory Committee of the Niagara Catholic 
District School Board and the District School Board of Niagara will be holding local information 
forums in November and December of this year.  The dates and locations for these information 
sessions are: 
 

 Friday, November 7th, 2008 at the Fort Erie Native Friendship Centre 
 Wednesday, November 12th, 2008 at St. Catharines Collegiate 
 Thursday, November 13th, 2008 at the Niagara Regional Native Friendship Centre 
 Tuesday, November 25th, 2008 at Welland Centennial Secondary School 
 Monday, December 1st, 2008 at Lakeshore Catholic High School 
 Thursday, December 4th, 2008 at Saint Michael Catholic Secondary School 
 Monday, December 8th, 2008 at Blessed Trinity Catholic Secondary School. 

 
              …2 
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These forums are opportunities to engage our Aboriginal Community partners in open dialogue about 
the Ministry initiatives concentrated on Aboriginal Education and the development of the Niagara 
Catholic District School Board Voluntary and Confidential Aboriginal student self-identification 
policy. 
 
A PowerPoint presentation on Aboriginal Education in Niagara will be presented to support this 
information report to the Committee of the Whole.  
 
 
 

The report on Aboriginal Education for the 2008-2009 School Year 
is presented for information. 

 
 
 
Prepared by:  Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education 

Robert DiPersio, Administrator of Special Projects 
Yolanda Fera, Aboriginal Lead 

 
Presented by:  Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education 
   Robert DiPersio, Administrator of Special Projects 

Yolanda Fera, Aboriginal Lead 
 
Approved by:  John Crocco, Director of Education 
 
Date:   November 11th, 2008 
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: CATHOLIC SCHOOL COUNCILS ANNUAL REPORT 2007-2008

The Catholic School Councils 
Annual Report 2007-2008

is presented for information.

Prepared by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education

Presented by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



 
 

REPORT TO THE 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE  

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11TH, 2008 
 

CATHOLIC SCHOOL COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT 2007-2008 
 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION  
 
To comply with School Council legislation, every School Council shall annually submit a written 
report on its activities to the Principal of the school and to the Board that established the Council 
(O. Reg. 612/00, s. 24 (1)). If the School Council engages in fundraising activities, the annual 
report shall include a report of those activities (O. Reg. 612/00, s. 24 (2)). 
 
Each Catholic School Council in the Niagara Catholic District School Board has been asked to 
submit a brief report outlining the Council’s member representation, meeting dates, goals, 
achievements, other valuable information and fundraising initiatives and accounting. 
 
The individual Catholic School Council reports have been compiled as one comprehensive 
report, which is provided for all Trustees of the Niagara Catholic District School Board. 
 
Copies of the Catholic School Council Annual Report 2007-2008 will be provided to all 
members of the Committee of the Whole.  
 
 

 
 

The Catholic School Council Annual Report 2007-2008  
is presented for information. 

 
 
 
 

Prepared by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education 

Presented by: Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent of Education 

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education 

Date: November 11th, 2008 
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: FATHER PATRICK FOGARTY AWARD RECIPIENTS 2008 

The report on the
Father Patrick Fogarty Awards Recipients 2008

is presented for information.

Prepared by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Presented by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



  
REPORT TO THE 

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11TH, 2008 

 
FATHER PATRICK FOGARTY AWARD RECIPIENTS 2008  

 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION 
 
Each year the Catholic Education Foundation of Ontario (CEFO) sponsors the Father Patrick 
Fogarty Awards Dinner.  One student is selected from each of Ontario’s Catholic high schools to 
receive the Catholic Student Award.  The Award is presented to the student who best upholds 
and honours the ideals of his or her Catholic secondary school.  These ideals are reflected in the 
work and level of involvement of the student as determined by the school.  
 
The following students were selected from the Board’s eight Catholic secondary schools as 
recognized at the June 2008 graduation ceremonies.  
 

Stephanie Hachkowski Blessed Trinity Catholic Secondary School 
Cynthia Harb Denis Morris Catholic High School 
Danica Bucci Holy Cross Catholic Secondary School 
Vanessa Domencucci Lakeshore Catholic High School 
Adriana Polito Notre Dame College School 
Natalie Spadafora St. Francis Catholic Secondary School 
Jessamine Esteva Saint Michael Catholic High School 
Christine Nicholson Saint Paul Catholic High School 

 
The 25th Annual Awards Dinner was held on October 25th, 2008 at the Airport Marriott Hotel in 
Mississauga.  In keeping with past practice, the cost for parents to attend the Awards Dinner was 
covered by the Board and the students costs were covered by CEFO.  Eight of the families were 
able to attend this year’s Father Patrick Fogarty Awards Dinner. 
 
 

The staff report on the  Father Patrick Fogarty Award Recipients 2008 
 is presented for information.  

 
 

Prepared by: John Crocco, Director of Education 

Presented by: John Crocco, Director of Education 

Date: November 11th, 2008 
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: EXTENDED OVERNIGHT FIELD TRIP, EXCURSION AND EXCHANGE
APPROVAL COMMITTEE – 2008-2009

The report on the Extended Overnight Field Trip, 
Excursion and Exchange Approval Committee for 2008-2009 

is presented for information.

Prepared by: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education

Presented by: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



 

 
 

REPORT TO THE  
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11 TH, 2008 
 

EXTENDED OVERNIGHT FIELD TRIP, EXCURSION AND EXCHANGE 
 APPROVAL COMMITTEE – 2008-2009 

 
 
Background Information  
 
The Extended Overnight Field Trip, Excursion and Exchange Approval Committee continues to 
review proposals for 2008-2009 extended overnight field trips, excursions and exchanges as submitted 
to date.  The composition of the approval Committee is as follows: 
 1 Supervisory Officer   - Frank Iannantuono 
 1 Secondary School Principal  - Mario Ciccarelli 
 1 Secondary School Vice-Principal - Jeff Smith 
 1 Education Services Member - Mike Sheahan 
 
As defined in the Niagara Catholic Educational Field Trip Policy (400.2) Administrative Guidelines, 
an Extended Overnight Field Trip is: 

 “Any school/board sponsored and supervised activity, on scheduled instructional days, beyond 
the school property that requires four or more nights lodgings” or 

 “Requiring an individual flight ticket of $600.00 or more.”     (Part II, A.4) 
 
An Excursion is defined as: 

 “A trip not directly linked to specific subject curriculum expectations, but provided to enrich a 
students overall Catholic education. An excursion is a trip that is planned and arranged for 
secondary school students that would be held during the year when the students are not 
normally expected to be attending classes and that does not adhere to all guidelines and 
procedures relating to Educational Field Trips.”        (Part II, A.5) 

 
Attached to this information report is an Executive Summary of 2008-2009 Extended Overnight Field 
Trip and excursion recently approved by the Committee as submitted by November 5th, 2008. 
  
 

The report on the Extended Overnight Field Trip, Excursion and Exchange Approval 
Committee for 2008-2009 is presented for information. 
 

 
PREPARED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education  

PRESENTED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education 

APPROVED BY: John Crocco, Director of Education 

DATE:  November 11th, 2008 



APPENDIX A     
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 

Extended Overnight Field Trip, Excursion and Exchange Committee Approvals – 2008-2009 
 

              
School Type Approval 

Required 
Destination Curriculum 

Unit/Theme 
Education Value Date Students on 

Trip 
Duration Cost 

(Approx) 
Transportation 

Approved 
November 
2008 

          

St. Patrick 
(P.C.) 
Catholic 
Elementary 
School 

Extended 
Overnight 
Field Trip 

Superintendent 
and Extended 
Overnight Field 
Trip Committee 

Quebec City, 
Quebec 

Cultural A chance for FSL students to 
use the French language. 
They will gain an 
appreciation of History and 
French Canadian culture 
along with geography and 
history of Catholic Church in 
colonial days of Quebec 

Monday, February 
2nd, 2009 to 
Friday, February 
6th, 2009. 

29 students 
 
2 staff 
 
4 chaperones 

5 days 
4 nights 

$748.00 per 
person  

Coach Bus 
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: NIAGARA CATHOLIC
MENTOR CONNECTOR PROGRAM

The report on the 
Niagara Catholic Mentor Connector Program

is presented for information.

Prepared by: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education
Chris Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum
Pat Mete, Secondary Consultant 

Presented by: Frank Iannantuano, Superintendent Of Education
Chris Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum
Pat Mete, Secondary Consultant 

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



 
 

 
 
 
 

REPORT TO THE 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11TH, 2008 
 

NIAGARA CATHOLIC MENTOR CONNECTOR PROGRAM 
 
 
BACKGROUND INFORMATION 
 
Mentor Connector, which is based on Dr. Ferguson’s provincial research, is a pilot program that 
was developed in order to facilitate and support the Ministry Transition Deliverable which states: 
“all boards must ensure a designated caring adult be an advocate for each Grade 9 Student At-
Risk”.  Dr. Ferguson’s research indicates that as student’s transition from Grade 8 into secondary 
school, a designated kind, caring advocate will improve student success and decrease the number 
of early leavers.  Niagara Catholic’s Mentor Connector became one of the many innovative ideas 
to address this Ministry mandate.   
 
The data collected during the April 2007 Board-wide Teacher Transition Training indicated that 
students are very comfortable dialoguing with others on-line, sometimes more so than face to 
face.  Based on this feedback, the program was developed through the use of innovative web 
portal technology to provide students with an online advocate for tutoring and mentoring. 
 
The Ministry of Education has been advocating for provincial student success initiatives to 
partner with Faculties of Education as a way of assisting the province in preparing our future 
teachers.  Throughout the 2005-2006 school year, meetings took place with Brock University 
and Niagara University staff on how we could partner to improve student success. 
 
A draft Mentor Connector proposal was presented and approved by Ethical Review Committees 
of Niagara Catholic, Brock University and Niagara University before the initiative could be 
confirmed. 
 
In the fall of 2006, a partnership agreement was reached between Niagara Catholic, Brock 
University, Niagara University and IBM to “improve student achievement through on-line 
support”. 
 
October 2006 marked the beginning of the Niagara Catholic Mentor Connector.  Staff from 
Niagara Catholic, Brock University and Niagara University established a working group, which 
decided that the Mentor Connector Pilot Program would take place in the City of St. Catharines 
as St. Catharines provides the most complete sample to study and made sense logistically from 
the faculties’ perspective. 
 

      …2 
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The three secondary schools participating in the Mentor Connector Pilot were Denis Morris, 
Holy Cross and St. Francis Catholic Secondary Schools.  The Student Success Teacher (SST) at 
each school was responsible for organizing a group of Grade 9 students to be invited to 
participate in the program.  These students were identified through the Grade 8 to Grade 9 
Student Success Transfer of Information Process.  Staffs from Brock and Niagara Universities 
were responsible for locating student-teacher candidate mentors who would support and help 
potentially at-risk Grade 9 students. 
 
March 2007 marked the official launch of the Niagara Catholic Student Success Learning to 18 
Mentor Connector On-Line Program for Niagara Catholic students and Teacher Candidate 
Mentors from both universities.  The Mentor Connector Planning Team have since met on a 
regular basis to update all partners, monitor progress and work out any challenges that would 
prevent the program from moving forward.  May and June 2007 were dedicated to reviewing the 
data and determining the next course or action. 
 
In order to remove potential stigma to the program, the Mentor Connector Planning Team 
decided to add some academically strong Grade 9 students to the study.  This injection of 
students dramatically changed the face of Mentor Connector.  After surveying the students we 
realized that they enjoyed speaking to each other online as well as to the Mentors.  This led to 
great gains in academic support for students.  Students were very comfortable asking for 
assistance with there homework, test reviews, assignments, etc.  This newly established trust and 
comfort level eventually led to more mentoring opportunities for the students. 
 
After receiving student input from the surveys, the Mentor Connector team made a decision to 
change the layout of the online atmosphere.  Students suggested that we make “chats” the main 
thrust of the portal and divide these chat rooms into subject specific areas where students can 
discuss and ask specific questions.  Currently, the portal is set up with the following three rooms:   
 

 Religion & Social Sciences 
 Math & Science  
 English & French 

 
In September 2008 the “New” Mentor Connector Online Program was launched on a system 
wide basis for all Grade 9 & 10 students of Niagara Catholic. A program flyer announcing the 
new mentor connector program is attached to this report. (Appendix 1) 
 
The Faculties of Education, from both Brock University and Niagara University have agreed to a 
five year minimum commitment to this project and are extremely excited about our current 
success.  As the first school Board in North America to provide such an innovative program to 
students and to support parents, Niagara Catholic, Brock University and Niagara University have 
been requested to present the Mentor Connector Program with other district school boards and 
universities in Canada and the United States. 
 

       ...3 
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A demonstration of the new Mentor Connector On-Line Program will take place as part of this 
report to the Committee of the Whole. 
 
 
 
Attached – Appendix 1 – Mentor Connector Flyer 
 
 
 

 
The report on the Niagara Catholic Mentor Connector Program is presented for information. 

 

 
 
PREPARED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education 
  Christine Graham, Program Officer:  Curriculum 
  Pat Mete, Secondary Consultant  
 
PRESENTED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education 
  Christine Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum   
  Pat Mete, Secondary Consultant  
 
APPROVED BY: John Crocco, Director of Education 
 
DATE:   November 11th, 2008 
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TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: PILGRIMAGE SUNDAY OCTOBER 28, 2008

The report on Pilgrimage Sunday - October 28, 2008
is presented for information.

Prepared by: Frank Iannantuano, Superintendent of Education
Christine Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum
Terri Pauco, Religious Education Consultant 

Presented by: Frank Iannantuano, Superintendent of Education
Christine Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum
Terri Pauco, Religious Education Consultant 

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



 

 

 
 

REPORT TO THE 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 11TH, 2008 
 

PILGRIMAGE SUNDAY - OCTOBER 26TH, 2008 
 

 
“A consistent theme of Catholic social teaching is the option or love of preference 
for the poor. Today, this preference has to be expressed in worldwide dimensions, 
embracing the immense numbers of the hungry, the needy, the homeless, those 
without medical care, and those without hope.” 
Solicitudo Rei Solicalis (On Social Concern), Encyclical Letter of Pope John 
Paul II, 1987 
 

BACKGROUND INFORMATION 

On Sunday, October 26th, 2008, approximately 4,100 Niagara Catholic students, staff, alumni, 
parents and community members took to the streets of the Niagara region to demonstrate 
solidarity and a commitment to the poor and marginalized people, especially the children of the 
world.  

This rich tradition and call to action, which originated at Notre Dame High School in 1975, has 
grown to include all eight of Niagara Catholic’s secondary schools, several of whom invite their 
family of school’s Grade 8 students on this journey of faith. Over the years these proceeds have 
supported many diverse projects including the construction of schools, medical clinics, and 
orphanages throughout the developing world. 

 

Meeting Catholic Graduate Expectations through the Annual Pilgrimage 

When students chose to collect pledges and ‘walk the talk’ along routes that range from 10 -20 
km, they demonstrate many of the Catholic Graduate Expectations required at the end of their 
four year Catholic high school experience. As young Catholic Christians, they join with their 
friends who share in this annual opportunity to integrate faith with life. They respond to what 
they have heard in their courses and in the pre-pilgrimage information assemblies and activities. 
They proudly make the decision to act as witnesses to the attitudes and gospel values of Catholic 
social teaching which invites everyone to help create a just, peaceful and compassionate society. 
They participate to promote social responsibility, human solidarity and the common good.  

      …2 
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Witnessing Vocation 

All staff members, Catholic School Council members, Trustees, Senior Administration and 
Alumni who support this annual event are excellent faith models to the vocation to which they 
are called.   

 

Summary School Report  

Blessed Trinity Catholic 

Over 450 students and staff members, joined by 80 elementary Grade 8 students 
participated in the Blessed Trinity Pilgrimage Sunday. $6,500 was raised to aid and 
support a variety of aid projects in Las Pajas, Dominican Republic.  

 

Denis Morris Catholic 

The $15,000 was raised by 400 enthusiastic students and staff. These proceeds will be 
shared between the Holy Cross Sister’s Imaculee Concepcion School in Pilate, Haiti 
and the Wells of Hope in Jalapa, Guatemala.  

 

Holy Cross Catholic 

The $26, 200 dollars raised by the 360 students and staff members will be used to 
continue to sustain the Sainte Croix Elementary School in Thibeau, Haiti which is run 
by the Holy Cross Sisters. Many community partners and parishes supported the event. 
A beautiful and moving experience captured the spirit of the Holy Cross pilgrimage as 
the pilgrims processed reverently down the aisle, halting the mass, as the parishioners 
and the choir of the Ukrainian Catholic Parish of St. Cyril and Methodius sang. Father 
Choly had invited the pilgrims as a sign of his congregation’s support.  

 

Lakeshore Catholic 

Over 500 students and staff attended this year’s pilgrimage. Another 400 students 
pledged their support and together, approximately $20,000 was raised. A student 
pilgrimage committee of fifty-three volunteers was instrumental in preparing for this 
year’s Gator Walk. The money raised helps to support St. John’s Elementary School 
and The Grange Senior’s Home in Dominica. 
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Summary School Report – continued  

 

Notre Dame College 

The rich tradition of pilgrimage started right here over 33 years ago, under the 
leadership of Father J. Mulligan and continues to be a source of pride and call to action 
for the entire Notre Dame family. Approximately 95% of the staff participated and 
helped to organize student and alumni walkers who, this year, numbered over 1,000. 
$45 000 dollars was raised. Three-quarters of the money will be donated to 
Development and Peace; the other quarter helps to support Yancana Huasy, a centre for 
developmentally challenged young people situated in the Canto Grande slum of Lima, 
Peru.  

 

St. Francis Catholic 

Approximately 550 students and staff walked through the streets of north St. Catharines 
and raised over $52,000. Funds raised will be distributed and shared among three 
different organizations: St. Marc School in Haiti which is run by the Holy Cross Sisters, 
Fogquest (an organization which uses run off tarps to collect condensation in foggy 
areas where water is scarce), and for several projects in the Dominican Republic. Rev. 
John Vickers, csc celebrated the pilgrimage mass held at Market Square with students 
and staff from Denis Morris Catholic and Holy Cross Catholic High Schools. While 
directing traffic and ensuring the safety of the students, teacher Chris Van Bakel was 
handed an “on-the-spot” donation by a gentlemen who was so impressed after having 
asked what was occurring on this Sunday morning.  

 

Saint Michael Catholic 

Having guest speakers who had been volunteers in Rwanda share their experiences in 
intimate Chapel setting with smaller groups of Saint Michael students brought a greater 
awareness to the living conditions and often violent history of this country which this 
school supports through its fund raising efforts. Approximately 340 students, staff and 
Catholic School Council members collected $13,000 for the Hope for Rwanda’s 
Children Fund. Seven members from this organization came from Toronto to share in 
the walk around the streets of Niagara Falls. Pilgrimage Sunday began with Father 
Tony McNamara, a faithful supporter of the school, celebrating mass and blessing the 
pilgrimage cross.  
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Summary School Report – continued  

Saint Paul Catholic 

Sharing the mass and the route with students and staff from Saint Michael Catholic, the 
efforts of the Saint Paul students, staff, alumni and family members’ representatives 
witnessed the amount of funds raised actually double from last year. Approximately 
$20,000 was collected and is targeted for Saint Croix du Milot School in Milot, Haiti by 
460 students and staff members who participated and were encouraged by many staff-
student challenges and incentives including Science teacher, Rob Nickel’s shaving off 
his 25 year old moustache; Principal Mike Lostracco’s radical hair cut and both Vice -
Principals agreeing to wear the Saint Paul student uniform for a week. 

 

With approximately 4,100 Niagara Catholic students, staff, Trustees, Senior Administration, 
Catholic School Council members and alumni participating in this year’s annual Pilgrimage, 
approximately $200, 000 was raised in this annual event to assist our needy brothers and sisters 
in Haiti, Dominican Republic, Dominica, Guatemala, Peru and Rwanda in addition to 
Development & Peace and Fogquest.  

Pilgrimage Sunday is an annual Niagara Catholic tradition that reflects what it means to be part 
of a faith filled Catholic School Community called to service and solidarity. 

Students representing each of the eight Catholic secondary schools will present a brief reflection 
on this year’s Pilgrimage as part of this information report to the Committee of the Whole.  
 
 

 
The report on Pilgrimage Sunday – October 26th, 2008 is presented for information. 

 

 
 

PREPARED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education 
  Christine Graham, Program Officer:  Curriculum 
  Terri Pauco, Religious Education Consultant   
 
PRESENTED BY: Frank Iannantuono, Superintendent of Education 
  Christine Graham, Program Officer: Curriculum   
  Terri Pauco, Religious Education Consultant  
 
APPROVED BY: John Crocco, Director of Education 
 
DATE:    November 11th, 2008 



C7.1

TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: FINANCIAL REPORTS
MONTHLY BANKING TRANSACTIONS
OCTOBER 2008

RECOMMENDATION

THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend that the  Niagara Catholic District
School Board receive the report on the Monthly Banking Transactions for the
month of October 2008, as presented for information.

Prepared by: Larry Reich, Superintendent of Business and Financial Services

Presented by: Larry Reich, Superintendent of Business and Financial Services

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008







C7.2

TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: FINANCIAL REPORTS
STATEMENT OF REVENUE AND EXPENDITURES
AS AT OCTOBER 31, 2008

RECOMMENDATION

THAT the Committee of the Whole recommend that the  Niagara Catholic District
School Board receive the report on the Statement of Revenue and Expenditures
as at October 31, 2008, as presented for information. 

Prepared by: Larry Reich, Superintendent of Business and Financial Services

Presented by: Larry Reich, Superintendent of Business and Financial Services

Approved by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008































































C8.1

TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
November 11, 2008

TOPIC: POLICY DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

The Policy Development Update 
is presented for information.

Prepared by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Presented by: John Crocco, Director of Education

Date: November 11, 2008



REPORT TO THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE
POLICY DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

Background:

The Report on Policy Development Update for the month of November 2008 is submitted for the information
of trustees. 

A copy of the Policy and Administrative Guidelines - Policy on Formulation of Policy (APPENDIX A) is included
for ease of reference.

POLICIES BEING DEVELOPED DUE DATE
CW BOARD

APPENDIX

1.

2.
    

3.

Self-Identification of Aboriginal Students Policy

Conflict of Interest for Employees Policy

Code of Conduct - Trustees Policy

January 2009 January 2009

At the September 9, 2008
Committee of the Whole Meeting
the following motions were passed:
“THAT the Committee of the
Whole refer the Conflict of Interest
for Employees Policy back to staff
for further study.”

“THAT the Committee of the
Whole refer the Code of Conduct
for Trustees Policy back to staff
for review and rewording.”

B

C

D

POLICIES BEING REVIEWED/AMENDED

Nil

POLICIES BEING PRESENTED TO THE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - NOVEMBER 11, 2008

Nil

Trustees are reminded that the Policies are published on the Board’s website www.niagaracatholic.ca.

The Policy Development Update is presented for information.

Prepared by: John Crocco, Director of Education
Presented by: John Crocco, Director of Education
Date: November 11, 2008



STATEMENT OF POLICY
The Niagara Catholic District School Board, in order to fulfill its duties and responsibilities,
reserves to itself the function of establishing guides for the discretionary action of those to whom it
delegates authority. These guides for action will constitute the policies governing the operation of the school
system and the internal operations of the Board. The policies pertaining to the internal operations of the
Board shall be called bylaws.
The Director of Education, as C.E.O., is accountable to the Board for the implementation of policy and shall
issue Administrative Guidelines in support of policy.
The policies of the Board shall be congruent with and supportive of the Mission Statement of the Board.
The process of establishing and reviewing policy will include timely consultation with individuals and
groups as deemed appropriate to a particular policy.
The policy shall be based on and supportive of the Catholic Mission Statement of the Board.

ADMINISTRATIVE GUIDELINES

The development and review of all policies shall be initiated by the Board, the Director of Education or
Administrative Council.

Prior to the development of draft policy or the revision of current policies, a statement outlining the intent of
the proposed policy, as well as the proposed distribution for of the draft policy, will be provided to
the Committee of the Whole for Information.

The Director of Education may delegate the development or revision of policy statements to appropriate staff.

The policy draft will be reviewed by Administrative Council, and if the Director deems appropriate, it will be
vetted to various stakeholder groups. The vetting process will begin with Trustees who will receive the
draft guidelines at least 7 days before the general vetting begins.

Following Administrative Council approval and appropriate vetting to stakeholder groups, the draft policy will
be presented to the Policy Committee for recommendation to the Committee of the Whole.

The Board, at a subsequent meeting, will receive a recommendation from the Committee of the Whole
regarding the adoption of the policy.

The Director of Education will issue Administrative Guidelines if necessary in support of the policy, and will
distribute the policy to the system.

A draft policy may be vetted with all or any of the following individuals or groups:
VETTING

vetting

Trustees
Director of Education
Superintendents
Principals/Vice-Principals
Curriculum Support Staff
O.E.C.T.A. Elementary
O.E.C.T.A. Secondary

O.E.C.T.A. Occasionals
C.U.P.E.
Managers'/Supervisors' Group
Student Services
Principals'/Vice-Principals' Association
Non-Unionized Staff
Catholic School Council Chairs

Regional Catholic School Councils
Special Education Advisory Committee
The Bishop
Pastors
Board Solicitor
Student Senate
Others

Policy Issued: October 27, 1998
Guidelines Issued: October 27, 1998
Guidelines Revised: June 26, 2001, September 19, 2001

APPENDIX A
THE FORMULATION OF POLICY

Policy #: 100.5



POLICY DEVELOPMENT UPDATE
APPENDIX B

Name of Policy

Intent of Policy

Distribution of Vetting

STEP 1 - NOTIFICATION OF INTENT TO COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE
Initiated By

Board

Admin. Council

Director

OECTA Occasionals
CUPE
Managers/Supervisors
Student Services
Principals/V. Principals Assoc.
Non-Unionized Staff
Catholic School Council Chairs

Regional Catholic School Coun.
S.E.A.C.
Bishop
Pastors
Board Solicitor
Student Senate
Others

STEP 2 - DRAFT POLICY REVIEW

Administrative Council

Policy Committee

Date of Notification to Committee of the Whole

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Date Draft Policy Sent to TrusteesTrustees
Date Draft Policy Due From Trustees

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Stakeholders Date Draft Policy Reviewed

7 Days{

Committee of the Whole Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Board Date Policy Approved

COMMENTS

Resource:

Policy #SELF-IDENTIFICATION OF ABORIGINAL STUDENTS POLICY

Spring 2009Yolanda Baldasaro, Superintendent

N/A

Issued
N/A

Revised
N/A

Trustees
Director
Superintendents
Principals/V-Principals
Curriculum Support Staff
OECTA Elementary
OECTA Secondary

7 Days

TBD

TBD

TBD

TBD

For the Month of November 2008

STATUS OF POLICY GUIDELINES (For Information - Issued by Director)

TBD

TBD

TBD

NEW



APPENDIX C

Name of Policy

Intent of Policy

Distribution of Vetting

STEP 1 - NOTIFICATION OF INTENT TO COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE
Initiated By

Board

Admin. Council

Director

OECTA Occasionals
CUPE
Managers/Supervisors
Student Services
Principals/V. Principals Assoc.
Non-Unionized Staff
Catholic School Council Chairs

Regional Catholic School Coun.
S.E.A.C.
Bishop
Pastors
Board Solicitor
Student Senate
Others

STEP 2 - DRAFT POLICY REVIEW

Administrative Council

Policy Committee

Date of Notification to Committee of the Whole

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Date Draft Policy Sent to TrusteesTrustees
Date Draft Policy Due From Trustees

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Stakeholders Date Draft Policy Reviewed

7 Days{

Committee of the Whole Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Board Date Policy Approved

COMMENTS

Resource:

Policy #CONFLICT OF INTEREST FOR EMPLOYEES POLICY

May 2007John Crocco, Director of Education

N/A

Issued
N/A

Revised
N/A

At the September 9, 2008 Committee of the Whole Meeting, the following motions was passed:
“THAT the Committee of the Whole refer the Conflict of Interest for Employees Policy back to staff for further study.”

Trustees
Director
Superintendents
Principals/V-Principals
Curriculum Support Staff
OECTA Elementary
OECTA Secondary

7 Days

TBD

January 2009

TBD

TBD

STATUS OF POLICY GUIDELINES (For Information - Issued by Director)

TBD

TBD

TBD

NEW
POLICY DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

For the Month of November 2008



APPENDIX D

Name of Policy

Intent of Policy

Distribution of Vetting

STEP 1 - NOTIFICATION OF INTENT TO COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE
Initiated By

Board

Admin. Council

Director

OECTA Occasionals
CUPE
Managers/Supervisors
Student Services
Principals/V. Principals Assoc.
Non-Unionized Staff
Catholic School Council Chairs

Regional Catholic School Coun.
S.E.A.C.
Bishop
Pastors
Board Solicitor
Student Senate
Others

STEP 2 - DRAFT POLICY REVIEW

Administrative Council

Policy Committee

Date of Notification to Committee of the Whole

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Date Draft Policy Sent to TrusteesTrustees
Date Draft Policy Due From Trustees

Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Stakeholders Date Draft Policy Reviewed

7 Days{

Committee of the Whole Date Draft Policy Reviewed

Board Date Policy Approved

COMMENTS

Resource:

Policy #CODE OF CONDUCT - TRUSTEES POLICY

2007John Crocco, Director of Education

N/A

Issued
N/A

Revised
N/A

At the September 9, 2008 Committee of the Whole Meeting, the following motion was passed:
“THAT the Committee of the Whole refer the Code of Conduct for Trustees Policy back to staff for review and rewording.”

Trustees
Director
Superintendents
Principals/V-Principals
Curriculum Support Staff
OECTA Elementary
OECTA Secondary

7 Days

TBD

January 2009

TBD

TBD

STATUS OF POLICY GUIDELINES (For Information - Issued by Director)

TBD

TBD

TBD

NEW
POLICY DEVELOPMENT UPDATE

For the Month of November 2008



D1.1

TO: Niagara Catholic District School Board
Committee of the Whole
Public Session
DATE

TOPIC: TRUSTEE INFORMATION
SPOTLIGHT ON NIAGARA CATHOLIC - OCTOBER 28, 2008






